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Town of Atlantic Beach Comprehensive Plan
Planning Commission Meeting

1010 32nd Avenue South, North Myrtle Beach, SC  29582

Thursday, March 4, 2020
1:00 p.m.
MINUTES
All FOIA Requirements Have Been Met

Planning Commissioners Present:

Derrick R. Stevens, Vice Chair

Esco McFadden

Timothy Vereen

Commissioners Absent:

Orton Bellamy (resigned)

Poterressia McNeil

Waccamaw Regional Council of Governments:

Dan Newquist, Waccamaw COG
Carol Coleman, Waccamaw COG
Staff present:
Benjamin Quattlebaum, Town Manager 

Cheryl Pereira, Town Clerk
1.
Call to Order:

Commissioner Stevens the meeting to order at 12:57 p.m.


i.
Roll Call: Roll call was taken.  

ii.
Welcome:  Mr. Stevens welcomed all present.  
Mr. Quattlebaum said there was only one item to be addressed in this special called meeting.  Since the adoption of the LMO, he has received a number of requests from residents and realtors concerning the zoning of MS2 in the area between 31st and 32nd.  In the LMO, this has been zoned to MS2, which only allows for multi-family and excludes residential development.  Since approval, he's gotten calls from people concerned about the change in the restriction, because recent purchases had been made with the understanding that the could still build residential zoning in that area.  They asked if an exemption could be granted given that they had purchased with the understanding that residential building could be placed in that area.

He indicated he'd ask the Waccamaw COG, or see if special exceptions could be done on a case-by-case basis.  His information from Waccamaw COG is that this approach is not legal, and what the process would have to be should the Planning Commission just decide to change the zoning.  Public advertising and hearings would have to be done to change the zoning.  Currently, residential houses exist and are being built in that area.  

Mr. Newquist indicated that there'd been discussion about what zoning district this should revert to, the R2 or MS1-R.  COG suggested with MS1-R would give different options, which would allow development or single-family detached.  He said multiple property owners were inquiring, so rather than singling out one or two parcels, it was more prudent to make the zoning district intact as much as possible.  The Comprehensive Plan suggested this area be intended for mixed use development.  The MS1-R would allow for that, as well as for the single-family detached.  He also indicated that when a new plan is adopted, there are opportunities to tweak what was adopted to suit the community's needs.
Mr. Quattlebaum said one resident wanted the designation changed from 32nd to 29th.  He said his position was that would be too large a modification.  Mr. Newquist agreed, suggesting the need for a transitional zone between the waterfront zones and the residential zones.  

Mr. Quattlebaum said developers had approached him on other issues.  In WF2, a developer is considering a high-rise apartment buildings in that area on 32nd, commercial rentals.  He asked Mr. Newquist about the process.

Mr. Newquist said he'd have to schedule dates, but with a map amendment, as being contemplated, this requires a public hearing before the Planning Commission, with a 15 day public notice in 3 forms -- newspaper of local circulation, posted properties (in this case, 7 properties), the same public notice sent by mail to all property owners within 150 feet, which information can be gleaned from the Horry County GIS site.  
Ms. Coleman said they could probably do the posted property with three signs.

After this process, it can be sent to Council for 2 readings.  Ms. Coleman said it could be read by title only at the Council meeting, and then the public hearing could be held, and then second reading at Council subsequently.  This would mean the earliest it could be approved is May.  Mr. Quattlebaum said this poses a dilemma, and one realtor said time was of the essence to get to closing.  Ms. Coleman suggested advertising a special Council meeting.  There was some discussion about how to achieve a special Council meeting in March before the next April Council meeting, including the 15 day notice.  It can be read by title only, pending Planning Commission, where it meets all the requirements of state law, and then goes back to the Council in April.  Other options were discussed to expedite the process.  Ms. Pereira said the ad could be posted by that Friday, with help from Ms. Coleman. Special Council meeting to be scheduled for March 15, which would make the Planning Commission meeting for the 30th.
Mr. Newquist suggested making the Planning Commission just ahead of the Council meeting in April.  Ms. Coleman gave some suggestions about how to obtain the necessary signs.  She said it's not unusual to expedite the process by giving the first reading by title only.  

There was discussion about the ownership of the properties in question.

Mr. Quattlebaum said a special meeting of Council would be called on March 16, for a title-only reading, then a meeting of the Planning Commission on March 30.  The ad will be posted no later than the coming Saturday, and the signs will be ordered quickly and posted well before 15 days before the public hearing.  The final approval is anticipated for the April 6 Council meeting, with a public hearing April 2nd.  There will be approximately 20 people who will need to be notified by mail, which will give them the date of the public hearing.  The public hearing will be but one agenda item in the Planning Commission meeting, and the recommendation will go from that April 2 Planning Commission meeting to the Council meeting on April 6.
Mr. Newquist clarified that the 15 day requirement is calendar days, not business days.  Ms. Coleman recommended just a big Z on the signs with a phone number.  Those can be printed on corrugated plastic.  

March 16 is the target window for the letters going out and the signs going up.  Mr. Newquist and Ms. Coleman will help with language for the letter.

No vote was determined necessary, but the Planning Commission agreed by consensus to the next meeting.

Mr. Quattlebaum said a number of property owners and investors have shown an increase in developing.  In W2 on the waterfront near Baywatch, 6 waterfront properties were purchased, the 3 closest to Baywatch and the 3 closest to the cul-de-sac, and then 3 others are not owned by private owners and are still not acquired.  Mr. Quattlebaum has had discussions with the developer, who wants to do hotels or condominiums, and has expressed interest in opening ocean boulevard.  He closed two weeks prior, and Mr. Quattlebaum has not heard from him since then.  Mr. Quattlebaum has told him what he thought was and wasn't possible with respect to opening ocean boulevard.  There is also discussion about development on 32nd, and 3 developers interested on the west side of 17.  Council approved entering a non-binding memorandum of agreement with a group out of Florida to explore developing the previous Housing Authority property and turn the whole area, including the community center, into a campus community for vocational or nursing training in that area.  A group has approached him about the property in the MS1 district for potentially an assisted living or multi-family property in that area.  One property owns much of the property outside of the Housing Authority property.
Additionally, he's been contacted by a developer in New York who's interested in doing a medical outpatient building, primarily for opioid addicted individuals, and also in conjunction with emergency outpatient care treatment.  They are interested in property on Highway 17.  

Additionally, the town was pursuing property on the corner of 17 for a monument, but that property has been purchased.  The buyer believes he can build a public use facility there.  The proposed design has been deemed not buildable, because of the setbacks and parking.  There is a sign there from which he can derive income.  A sign company has approached Mr. Quattlebaum about placing a sign there if the town purchased the property.  The purchaser of the property may do something with this sign company.

He's getting a lot of interest from developers, realtors, and property owners.  He has not received any formal plans, though a lot of surveying is happening.  Letters are being sent to property owners requesting to purchase the property.  There was discussion about the legal inability to exclude condominiums.

Mr. Quattlebaum said one member of the Planning Commission would need to be replaced.  

The meeting adjourned at 1:46 p.m.
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